




September 8, 2019 

 

 

Dear Ann Arbor City Council and Planning Commission Members, 

 

It was with great sadness and frustration that I learned that you were informed by your legal counsel 

(and the outside legal counsel you consulted with) that you had no legal grounds to deny the Trinitas 

developers from building their proposed student housing project at the Barton Green site off Pontiac 

Trail.  I am a 37 year resident of Ann Arbor and have been active in opposing this project for the least 

several years.  I am not writing to you to tell you that you should have gone against the legal advice you 

received, and tried to fight Trinitas in a long court battle.  This city has lots of better things to spend 

money on than a hopeless lawsuit. 

However, I am writing to you to implore you to use this unfortunate incident to figure 

out what you can do in a proactive way to prevent future developers from being able to 

successfully build projects that are clearly not in the best interest of this city, or the ecological well-

being of this planet. 

 

There is no doubt that this project is a terrible project for the following reasons which have been 

discussed by many citizens many times: 

 

1)  It contributes to global warming by placing students too far from campus such that they will 

drive cars instead of walking or bicycling to class and all their social events. 

 

2)  It will cause perpetual traffic jams because the project is hemmed in by a freeway and a river 

thus having very limited exit possibilities. 

 

3)  It will put heavy traffic with young drivers near school children. 

 

4)  It is poor planning to put a huge student development in a well-established family 

neighborhood.  The students will not be happy living so far from campus, and the neighborhood 

will not benefit from such a large number of students plunked down in their neighborhood.  It is 

clear some other type of development on this site would have made much better planning 

sense.  

 

Yet despite all this, this development is going to happen.  It is clear that there is something wrong with 

the zoning laws of this city.  It is clear that you, the City Council and Planning Commission, need to start 

thinking outside the box!  You need to immediately start brainstorming about what kind of innovative 



laws in addition to traditional zoning laws can be developed, so the quality of life of this city is not 

ruined by greedy, shoddy, out of state developers, who care only about their own profit, not whether 

their projects are a positive addition to the city they are building in. 

Of course there are lots of cities in this country that have hideous permeant traffic jams, and lots of 

lousy developments.  There are lots of cities that are developed in a disorganized, lack of forethought 

kind of way.  Let’s learn from the mistakes of other cities, and do better.  Ann Arbor has a long history of 

being a city concerned about environmental issues (we were one of the first cities around to recycle).  

The obvious effects of global warming currently happening, should make this city more committed to 

developing our city in an ecological way, particularly in ways that decrease the need for automobile 

use NOT CREATE UNNECESSARY USE OF AUTOMOBILES! 

We can’t stop this development.  But we can start working on developing innovative local legislation 

that will prevent this situation from happening over and over in the future:  You need to invest some 

money in legal research to figure out how, in the future, the City of Ann Arbor can be armed and 

ready to mount a successful legal fight against shoddy, quality of life decreasing developments like 

this in the future. 

I do not know what that legislation is, but with forethought, we can figure it out.  Maybe it is something 

like the city taking a proactive role to get land developed in the city with positive projects, ones  that we 

want to happen.  Then maybe there would not be land owners sitting around with empty land who are 

tempted to sell it to shoddy developer like Trinitas. I am not an Urban Planner, so I will leave that task to 

all of you.  I am begging you, as a very concerned citizen, to use this failure to figure out how we can 

build a city not crippled by horrible traffic jams, and that has ecologically sound development plans.  This 

city is filled with lots of brilliant people and lots of ecologically minded people.  Let’s try to be a model 

for other cities not another city that used to be a nice place to live.  As the old saying goes:  “An ounce 

of prevention is worth a pound of cure.”  We should have been ready to prevent this city from being a 

sitting duck to a crappy developer like Trinitas. 

 

Susan Mumm, MA 

2416 Arrowwood 

Ann Arbor, MI  48105 

 



From: Richard Mitchell
To: Planning
Cc: DiLeo, Alexis; Kahan, Jeffrey
Subject: Design Review Board input
Date: Thursday, September 26, 2019 11:36:10 AM

Planning Commissioners,
 
I thought I should give you a heads-up regarding a comment from a citizen at our Design Review
Board meeting last week.   A resident representing Sloan Plaza spoke about a site issue they have
been experiencing ever since the construction of The Foundry to their west and the other apartment
building to their east were completed. 
 
He pointed out that each building is filled with students who generate in his words “hundreds” of
food delivery or Uber/Lyft vehicles every day.  Neither of the two new buildings have vehicular
access off Huron and many of these delivery/ride vehicles, following the Huron Street address they
have been given on their GPS,  pull into Sloan Plaza’s access court, causing a blockage for their
residents.
 
If you have not already heard from this person, you may.
 
Dick Mitchell, Design Review Board chair
 
 
 
 
 
From the Desk of –
Richard W. Mitchell AIA
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Medical Marijuana Ordinance Concerns in Ann Arbor, Michigan 
 
 
To: City of Ann Arbor Planning Commission 
 
Hello! My name is Kenneth Bryant. My family owns the Medicine Man of Ann Arbor, 
a city and state licensed medical marijuana facility. My father attended the 
University of Michigan and my mother Washtenaw Community. They got married in 
Ann Arbor my father’s sophomore year of college and stayed in family living on 
North Campus. I attended the University of Michigan and my brother, also owner, 
attended Eastern Michigan University. So we all fell in love with Ann Arbor decades 
ago and would like to remain here for decades to come. 
 
I am writing to give some insight into how the current medical marijuana ordinance 
will effect the businesses operating. We were one of the operating dispensaries to be 
“grandfathered” in and operate as a temporary operator while seeking our State 
license and City permit. We were pleased to be one of the first to attain both our 
State license and City permit in the City of Ann Arbor. Our unit of operations is very 
small and we always planned to “grow” into a bigger unit to operate. While reading 
the ordinance, it is very clear that there is a cap of 28 on the dispensaries. What isn’t 
clear is that there is a cap on the SEU’s as well. This cap on the SEU’s isn’t written in 
the ordinance and is unknown until you actually attempt to move. Which was our 
case. Our landlords decided they wanted more compensation for allowing us to 
operate in their building. We couldn’t reach an agreement and went on the search 
for a new location. We found 3 different green zoned locations and was ready to 
amend our Ann Arbor permit as the ordinance states this must be done 90 days 
before our license expires. As we put in our request to move, we were told that the 
Planners (I’m not sure if the Planning Commission or the City Planners) have 
decided to cap the SEU’s at 28 as well. This is where all hell broke loose. By capping 
the SEU’s, the businesses with leases are at high risk. Landlords have an incentive to 
find ways to break current leases in efforts to bring in a new dispensary who is 
willing to pay a premium to get the current operating business evicted. Landlords 
also can just start up one themselves after traffic has been established by the 
original business. We don’t mind the SEU’s sitting with the land and landlords, but 
by capping the SEU’s you create an environment that puts operating businesses at 
jeopardy for aggressive landlords to evict and collect premiums from new tenants or 



to start their own dispensary. This also hurts those in the que. Those in the que who 
have been waiting for over a year, will be jumped over by a brand new company 
who goes into an already approved. SEU location. So in our instance, a brand new 
company who just started their application process to operate will jump over the 
businesses who are patiently waiting in the que.  
 
I think a simple solution isn’t to remove the cap entirely from the SEU’s, but allow 
businesses such as ours who have both a State license and City permit to be allowed 
to apply for a new SEU and relocate their business and not lose their license. At this 
point, anyone with a lease is subject to their landlords deciding whether the 
business lives or dies and I don’t think that’s fair to the businesses. Businesses, such 
as ours, who have worked relentlessly to break stigmas and start such a 
compassion-driven business to only be squeezed out by corporate greed. By 
allowing businesses with both State license and City permit to move with a new SEU, 
this still allows the land and landlord with the SEU to open a marijuana facility, but 
it doesn’t allow the new potential business to “skip the line” in front of those in the 
que. The dispensary permit cap of 28 will not be effected by this. This allows the 
businesses to survive, not be at the disposal of their landlords.  Otherwise, 
businesses like us will have to start over again at the back of the line, as though we 
never existed in the first place. 
 
By the SEU cap being an “unwritten rule”, which isn’t clearly stated in the ordinance, 
we implemented a strategy that wasn’t even plausible. Our approach was to attain 1 
of the 28 licenses, and move into a new location if need be. I’m not even sure why 
the ordinance has a section referring to amending one’s location in efforts to keep 1 
of the 28 licenses, because it’s not needed. You’d just need to attain possession of 1 
of the already approved SEU’s and just get a license there. You don’t have to keep 
and move your current license. You can just get a new one at your new location, 
because of the SEU cap. The way the ordinance is written seems to be prior to when 
the city decided to also cap the SEUs. There should be a way current businesses with 
both State license and City permit can take their City permit and move it to a new 
green zoned location. 
 
All of the above is what I truly think would make a fair playing field for both the 
businesses and the landlords. Allow businesses with both a State license and City 
permit to seek a new SEU in attempts to keep their business alive, especially all the 
jobs for their employees. The landlords still have a property with an SEU and can 
bring in a new business to attain 1 of the 28 dispensary permits, but shouldn’t be 
able to strip the current business of their dispensary permit, because of a landlord-
tenant contract dispute.  
 
Our attorneys want to attempt to keep our business operating with as least 
resistance as possible and thus searching for easier methods of keeping our 
business alive. We are attempting to understand who is in the que for remaining 
SEUs and which number we would be if applied now. Do we qualify for a special 
emergency relief move given our circumstances and given that the SEU cap isn’t 



written in the ordinance? Will the cap on dispensaries increase given adult use 
becoming active soon, and we can attain one of those permits? We are extremely 
open to any solutions you can provide us. We just think it’s a shame that a business 
can be at the mercy of it’s landlord as to whether or not it survives or dies. The 
operations and business practices of the entity itself should determine its fate and 
destiny. The SEU’s can and should remain with the property, but the dispensary 
permits should be protected for the actual business dispensing. 
 
We’ve collected hundreds of signatures from patients who support our business 
practices and do not want to see us go out of business. We’ve submitted these 
signatures to City Planner, Jill Thacher. She has informed us that Brett Lenart has all 
of our materials submitted and he’s looking into our case.  
 
We respectfully and humbly ask for assistance in granting our business with a 
special emergency relief move by allowing Planning to approve more than 28 SEUs, 
as the 28 dispensary permits will not be effected by doing so. 
 
Thank you, 
Ken Bryant 
MMM of A2, Inc 
Medicine Man of Ann Arbor 
2793 Plymouth Rd.  
Ste. K 
Ann Arbor, MI  48105 
Mmofa2.com 
248-914-2386 
medicinemanofaa@gmail.com 
 











From: Brooke Helppie McFall
To: Planning
Subject: Short-term rental policy thoughts
Date: Wednesday, September 25, 2019 3:58:51 PM

Hi there,

I can't attend the meeting (work and family obligations prevent this), but would like to weigh
in. I think VRBO and AirBnB provide useful services, and the goal should be regulating their
use so that the services serve the community as well as the renters and homeowners.

Thoughts:
(1) My main concern about allowing short-term rentals is that these will further put pressure
on home and rental prices in Ann Arbor. A regulation to prevent this would be to allow short-
term rentals to be rented out only a small percentage of the time. For example, Football
Saturdays and a week or two here and there, such that VRBO and AirBnB could be used by
resident homeowners and long-term renters while those residents are occasionally out of town
without encouraging real estate investors to buy properties solely for short-term rental
purposes. I think the former, combined with some rules and enforcement, could serve
everyone in the community well (extra income and tax revenue, efficient use of space while
people are out of town, etc), while the latter would exacerbate the affordable housing crisis.
(2) There should be a city tax for short-term rental that fully pays for all enforcement and
administrative costs related to or caused by use of these services, or even that reduces taxes for
the rest of us so there is a general perception of a benefit from the short-term rentals beyond
enriching the owners/those receiving the rental income. If the property tax rate on rentals is
higher than on personal residences, this extra tax should also include some tax to bring the
property taxes on short-term rentals in-line with those of long-term rentals for the periods of
time during which they are rented (ie, pro-rate for the portion of the year for which the
property is rented out).
(3) Short-term rentals should be registered with the city and should have to adhere to certain
quality and safety standards, similar to long-term rentals.

Thank you,
Brooke McFall
1503 Granger Ave.
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